## AFRICAN AMERICAN HISTORY RESOURCES AT THE BRISCOE CENTER FOR AMERICAN HISTORY: A SUBJECT BIBLIOGRAPHY

The Dolph Briscoe Center for American History at the University of Texas at Austin offers a wide variety of material for the study of African American life, history, and culture in Texas. As with all ethnic groups, the study of African Americans in Texas can be approached from many perspectives--through the use of monographs, scholarly articles, photographs, printed and recorded music, dissertations and theses, newspapers, the personal papers of individuals, and business and government records. This subject bibliography will acquaint researchers with the many resources relating to African American history and culture available at the Briscoe Center for American History.

For the purposes of this selection, scope was limited mainly to African Americans in the state of Texas. Other materials at the Briscoe Center supplement these entries and expand the national scope. Note that items dealing with the military and with sports have been assigned arbitrarily to the section on Business, Professions, and Labor.

Originally compiled by John Slate, 1989. Latest revision, 2019

## **EDUCATION**

- Allred, A. Chadric, "Desegregation: The Grey Shadows," *Texas Historian* 48, no. 5 (May, 1988). [Abilene, TX]
- "Alvernon Verita King Evans Tripp," in Castleberry, Vivian A. *Daughters of Dallas: A History of Greater Dallas through the Voices and Deeds of Its Women.* (Dallas: Odenwald Press, 1994).
- Alvord, John W. Letters from the South, Relating to the Condition of Freedmen, Addressed to Major General O. O. Howard, Commissioner, Bureau R., F., and A. L. ... (Washington: Howard University Press, 1870).
- Anderson, James D. *The Education of Blacks in the South, 1860-1935.* (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 1988).
- Arline, Ralph, Jr., "Desegregation in the Beaumont Schools, 1954-1985," *Touchstone* 9 (1990).
- As We Saw It: The Story of Integration at the University of Texas at Austin. Ed. by Gregory J. Vincent, Virginia A. Cumberbatch, and Leslie A. Blair. (Austin: Tower Books/University of Texas Press, 2018).
- Ashmore, Harry S. *The Negro and the Schools*. Foreword by Owen J. Roberts. (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1954).
- Austin, Brux, "Free to Succeed," *Texas Business* 10, no. 4 (October, 1985). [Black colleges].
- Baker, T. Lindsay, "Holy Rosary School and Church, 1887-1914: A Pioneer Catholic Effort among African American Texans," *Journal of Texas Catholic History and Culture* 6 (1995).
- Barbee, Lorene, "Big Spring Independent School District Desegregation," *Permian Historical Annual* 27 (December, 1987).
- Baugh, John. Out of the Mouths of Slaves: African American Language and Educational Malpractice. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 1999).
- Beaumont Colored Schools, 1889-1926. (Beaumont: American Printing Co., 1926).
- Beil, Gail K., "Wiley College: The Great Debaters," East Texas Historical Journal 46, no. 1 (2008).
- Benson, Lula J. Beaumont Colored Schools, 1880-1926. (Beaumont: American Printing Co., 1927?).

- Bills, E. R., "Wiley's Sages," *Texas Co-op Power* 70, no. 6 (December, 2013). [Wiley College debate team]
- Blackshear, Edward L. Future of the Negro. The Race Problem Discussed ... (Cameron, TX, 1898).
- Blanton, Carlos Kevin, "'They Cannot Master Abstractions, But They Can Often Be Made Efficient Workers': Race and Class in the Intelligence Testing of Mexican Americans and African Americans in Texas during the 1920s," *Social Science Quarterly* 81, no. 4 (December, 2000).
- Block, Robinson, "Afro-Americans for Black Liberation and the Fight for Civil Rights at the University of Houston," *Houston History* 8, no. 1 (Fall, 2010).
- Brewer, Lettie June Harden. An Ecological Study of the Psychological Environment of a Negro College and the Personality Needs of Its Students. (Austin: [Dissertation, University of Texas0 1963). [Huston-Tillotson College, Austin]
- A Brief History of Paul Quinn College, Waco, Texas, 1872-1965. Comp. by McClennon Phillip Harvey. (Waco: Smith Printing Co., 1965).
- Briggs, F. Allen, "Dreams as Maps to Learning," TAIUS 5, no. 1 (December, 1972).
- Briley, Mary, "The T. S. U. Debate Team: Communicating with a City," *Texas Historian* 54, no. 2 (November, 1993). [Texas Southern University, Houston]
- Brown, Olive D., "The Huston-Tillotson College Microfilm Research Center," *Texas Library Journal* 42, no. 1 (Spring, 1966). [Austin, TX]
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, and Michael R. Heintze, "Mary Branch: Private College Educator," in *Black Leaders: Texans for Their Times*. Ed. by Alwyn Barr and Robert A. Calvert. (Austin: Texas State Historical Association, 1981).
- Bryant, Ira B. Texas Southern University: Its Antecedents, Political Origin, and Future. (Houston: Bryant, 1975).
- Bullock, Henry A. *A History of Negro Education in the South: from 1619 to the Present.* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1967).
- Burka, Paul, "General Admission," *Texas Monthly* 40, no. 4 (April, 2012). [Affirmative action at UT-Austin]
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, "School for Scandal," *Texas Monthly* 35, no. 8 (August, 2007). [Texas Southern University]
- Butler, Anne M., "Building Justice: Mother Margaret Murphy, Race, and Texas," *Catholic Southwest* 13 (2002).

- Byerly, Edward, "Divided We Stand: Jim Crow Education in Victoria, Texas, 1901-1966," *South Texas Studies* (2009).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, "Divided We Stand: Jim Crow Education in Victoria, Texas, 1901-1966," in *African American in South Texas History*. Ed. by Bruce Glasrud. Foreword by Cary D. Wintz. (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 2011).
- Cahalan, Rose, "The Precursors," *Alcalde* 105, no. 2 (November/December 2016). [First University of Texas black undergraduates]
- Campbell, Lauren S., "I Am an American, Too: One Man's Struggle for Equal Education," *Texas Historian* 57, no. 1 (September, 1996). [Heman Sweatt]
- Christopher, Nehemiah M. The History of Negro Public Education in Texas, 1865-1900. (Pittsburgh: [Dissertation, University of Pittsburgh] 1948).
- Clark, Vince, "Abner McCall and Civil Rights: The Integration of Baylor University," *Texas Baptist History: The Journal of the Texas Baptist Historical Society* 20 (2000).
- Clark, William T. *Children's Rights--Schools for All; Speech Delivered in the House of Reps., February 8, 1871.* (Washington: F. & J. Rives & G. A. Bailey, 1871).
- Clarke, Christian. "40 Years After African Americans Enter Texas Colleges--Cultural Understanding Grows Through Commitment and Networking," *Nova* 31, no. 3 (Spring, 1995).
- Cline, C. L., "Professional Education for Negroes," *Southwest Review* 27, no. 2 (Winter, 1942).
- Colored Teachers' State Association of Texas. Committee on Study of Teacher Training. A Study of Some Aspects of Teacher Training Programs in Institutions of Higher Learning for Negroes in Texas. (Houston, 1952).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Proceedings of the Colored Teachers' State Association and the Principals' Division. (N.p.: Colored Teachers' State Association of Texas, 1884- ). [1900-1904]
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. *The Texas Standard*. (Beaumont: Colored Teachers' State Association of Texas, 1926?-- ). [quarterly]
- Conference of Texas Negro Librarians. *A Survey of Negro Public School Library Facilities in Texas*, 1936-1937. (Prairie View, TX, 1937).
- Conference on Education for Negroes in Texas. Proceedings of the Annual Conference . . . (Prairie View, TX: Prairie View State College, 1930-- ). [1939 and 1941]
- Conrad, James, and Theodore M. Lawe, "Preserving Rosenwald Schools in East Texas: The Sand Flat and Richland School Project," *East Texas Historical Journal* 43, no. 2 (Fall, 2005).

- Cook, Robert Andrew. Community Pressures That Act on a Selected Group of Negro High School Principals in Southeast Texas. (Austin: [Thesis, University of Texas] 1959).
- Cooper, Janis, "Frontiers in History: The Heman Sweatt Story," *Texas Historian* 62, no. 1 (September, 2001).
- Creswell, John L., and Roxane H. Exezidis, "Research Brief—Sex and Ethnic Differences in Mathematics Achievement of Black and Mexican-American Adolescents," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 9, no. 3 (Fall, 1982).
- Davis, William R. *The Development and Present Status of Negro Education in East Texas.* (New York: Columbia Teacher's College, 1934).
- \_\_\_\_\_. The Development and Present Status of Negro Education in East Texas. (New York: AMS Press, 1972, c1934) [reprint of 1934 ed. by Columbia University]
- Decade of Decisions, 1968-1978: A Report: Ten Years of the Administration of President Granville M. Sawyer. (Houston: Texas Southern University, 1978?).
- Digby, Vera Barnett. A Study of Teachers' Attitudes toward Desegregation of Texas Public Schools. (Austin: [Thesis, University of Texas] 1955).
- "The Diversity of Texas at Austin [3-part series]," *Texas Alcalde* 83, no. 5 (May/June, 1995): Tracy Shuford, "Flesh Tones and Feelings" "Policies and Practices"
  - "Affirmative Action: Pro and Con" --with Manuel Justiz and Lino Graglia
- Doherty, Gregory A., "The Beginnings of Integration in San Angelo ISD," West Texas Historical Association Year Book 69 (1993).
- Duren, Almetris M. *Overcoming: A History of Black Integration at the University of Texas at Austin.* (Austin: University of Texas at Austin, 1979).
- Ealy, Rachel Ann, "Dr. Pauline Hopkins: The History of a Community Leader," *Texas Historian* 53, no. 1 (September, 1992).
- Educational Conference (Prairie View State Normal and Industrial College). *Proceedings of the ... Educational Conference.* (Prairie View, 1930-1940).
- Elmore, Inez K. *The Story of a Great Pioneer in Black Education: Bennie Carl Elmore*, 1909-1973. (Hicksville, NY: Exposition Press, 1975).
- \_\_\_\_\_. Times to Remember: A Dynamic Autobiography. (Hicksville, NY: Exposition Press, 1979).

- Enoch, Jessica. *Refiguring Rhetorical Education: Women Teaching African American, Native American, and Chicano/a Students, 1865-1911.* (Carbondale: Southern Illinois University Press, 2008).
- Estes, Susan, "In Keeping with the Dream: Victoria Taylor Walker, Black American Educator," *Touchstone* 7 (1988).
- Fairley, Juliette, "Ebony and Ivy," Texas Monthly 27, no. 2 (February, 1999).
- Fanning, Diane, "The Harlem Experiment: Goose Creek Consolidated School District's Move to Peaceful Integration," *Touchstone* 8 (1989).
- "First Black Undergraduate at the University Dies," *Alcalde* 75, no. 3 (January-February, 1987). [John W. Hargis]
- Fletcher, LaDawn, "Back on Texas Soil," *Texas Co-op Power* 75, no. 11 (May, 2018). [Prairie View A&M president Ruth Simmons]
- Foley, Neil, "Black, White, and *Brown,*" *Journal of Southern History* 70, no. 2 (May, 2004). [Brown v. Board of Education]
- García, Jesús, "Education and Minorities: A Meaningful Response," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 6, no. 3 (Fall, 1979).
- Gibbs, Roshanda, "Texas Southern University: A Frontier in Education for Blacks in Houston," *Texas Historian* 62, no. 3 (February, 2002).
- Gibbs, Warmoth T. *President Mathew W. Dogan of Wiley College: A Biography.* (Marshall: Firmin-Greer, 193-?).
- Gillette, Michael L., "Blacks Challenge the White University," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 86, no. 2 (October, 1982).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, "Blacks Challenge the White University," in *The Texas Book: Profiles, History, and Reminiscences of the University*. Ed. by Richard A. Holland. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006).
- Gillette-Karem, Rosemary, et al. *Underrepresentation and the Question of Diversity:* Women and Minorities in the Community College. (Washington, DC: Community College Press, American Association of Community and Junior Colleges, 1991).
- Glasrud, Bruce A., and James M. Smallwood, "The Texas Tech School of Black History: An Overview," *West Texas Historical Association Year Book* 82 (October, 2006).
- "Gloria Scott," in Lasher, Patricia. *Texas Women: Interviews and Images*. Photos by Beverly Bentley. (Austin: Shoal Creek Publishers, 1980).
- Gluckman, Ivan B., "Affirmative Action: Is It Really Discrimination in Reverse," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 4, no. 3 (1977).

- Goldstone, Dwonna, N. *Integrating the 40 Acres: The Fifty Year Struggle for Racial Equality at the University of Texas.* (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 2006).
- Goswani, Nirmal, "The Impact of Electoral Structure on School District Students, with Special Reference to Minority Students," *Texas Journal of Political Studies* 14, no. 2 (Spring/Summer, 1992).
- Gould, Lewis L., and Melissa R. Sneed, "Without Pride or Apology: The University of Texas at Austin, Racial Integration, and the Barbara Smith Case," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 103, no. 1 (July, 1999).
- Green, Nina M., "The Development of a School," *Texas Historian* 34, no. 5 (May, 1973) [O. J. Thomas School, Cameron, TX]
- Griffin, John Howard, and Theodore Freeman. *Mansfield, Texas: A Report of the Crisis Situation Resulting from Efforts to Desegregate the School System.* (New York: Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith, 1957?).
- Grusendorf, Arthur A. The Social and Philosophical Determinants of Education in Washington County, Texas, from 1835 to 1937. (Austin: [Dissertation, University of Texas] 1938).
- Guerra, Roberto S., and Sam Schulman. *Black Youth and Occupational Education in Texas*. Sumitted to the Division of Occupational Agency under contracts 31751-42301176. (Houston: Center for Human Resources, College of Business Administration, University of Houston, 1974).
- Hamilton, Kelly. *Goals and Plans of Black Women: A Sociological Study*. (Hicksville, NY: Exposition Press, 1975).
- Harper, Bradley C., "The Frederick Douglass School and Early Black Education in Kingsville, Texas, 1909-1969," *Journal of South Texas* 6, no. 1 (1993).
- Harwell, Debbie Z., "William S. Holland: A Mighty Lion at Yates High School," *Houston History* 8, no. 1 (Fall, 2010).
- Hawthorne, Bobby, "The University Interscholastic League and the Integration of Texas High School Athletics," in *The Texas Book: Profiles, History, and Reminiscences of the University*. Ed. by Richard A. Holland. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006).
- Heimlich, Janet, "Field Goal," *Texas Observer* 104, no. 2 (February, 2012). [Paul Quinn College farm]
- Heintze, Michael R. A History of the Black Private Colleges in Texas, 1865-1954. (Lubbock: [Dissertation, Texas Tech University] 1981).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. *Private Black Colleges in Texas, 1865-1954*. (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 1985). Also on microfilm, c1981.

- Helwig, Andrew A., and Joe L. Vidales, "Minority and White Counselor Differences on a Needs Assessment Related to Career Development," *TACD Journal* 16, no. 1 (Spring, 1988). [TX Assoc. Counseling & Development]
- Hill, Herbert, and Jack Greenberg. *Citizen's Guide to Desegregation: A Study of Social and Legal Change in America.* (Boston: Beacon Press, 1955).
- "Houston Negro High Schools," Texas Outlook 12, no. 9 (September, 1928).
- Hughes, Lynn, "The Sociological Implications of Sweatt v. Painter," Touchstone 5 (1986).
- Hurd, Michael. Black College Football, 1892-1992: One Hundred Years of History, Education, and Pride. Rev. exp. 2d. ed. (Virginia Beach, VA: Donning Pub. Co., 1998).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Thursday Night Lights: The Story of Black High School Football in Texas. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2017).
- Hyatt, Emily, "Angelina County Schools: Preserving the Heart of a Community," *The Pine Bough* 15 (December, 2010).
- In Fulfillment of a Dream: African-Americans at Texas A & M University: An Exhibit Catalog Presenting the History of African-American Contributions, Participation, and Achievement at Texas A & M University, 1876-2000. Research and organization, J. Angus Martin. (College Station: Cushing Memorial Library, Texas A & M University, 2001).
- Jackson, Andrew Webster. A Sure Foundation. (Houston, 1940?).
- John F. Slater Fund. *County Teacher Training Schools for Negroes*. (New Orleans, Tulane University Press, 1913).
- \_\_\_\_\_. Reference List of Southern Colored Schools. (Lynchburg, VA: J. P. Bell Co., 1918).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. A Suggested Course of Study for County Training Schools for Negroes in the South. (Lynchburg, VA: J. P. Bell Co., 1917).
- Johnson, D'Ann, "Preserving History—with Time Running Our," *Texas Co-op Power* 60, no. 8 (February, 2004). [Rosenwald Schools]
- Johnson, Ozie H. The Price of Freedom. (Houston? 1954).
- Jones, Charles C. Suggestions on the Religious Instruction of the Negroes of the Southern States, Together with an Appendix Containing Forms of Church Registers, Form of a Constitution, and Plans of Different Denominations of Christians. (Philadelphia: Presbyterian Board of Publication, 1855?).
- Jones, Louie, and Annette López Lane, "Integration Recollections and Reflections, Crane, Texas" *Permian Historical Annual* 48 (2008).

- Jones, Rachel Shaw, "Homecoming," *Texas Alcalde* 86, no. 2 (November/December, 1997). [Edwin Dorn, LBJ School Dean]
- Jordan, Edna H. *Black Tracks to Texas: Solomon Melvin Coles, From Slave to Educator.* (Corpus Christi: Golden Banner Press, 1977).
- Jordan, Julia K. Gibson. *Beauty and the Best, Frederica Chase Dodd: The Story of a Life of Love and Dedication*. Written in collaboration with Charlie Mae Brown Smith. (Dallas: Distrib. by Dallas Alumnae Chapter of Delta Sigma Theta Sorority, 1985).
- Kellar, William H., "Alive With a Vengeance: Houston's Black Teachers and Their Fight for Equal Pay," *Houston Review* 18, no. 2 (1996).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Make Haste Slowly: Moderates, Conservatives, and School Desegregation in Houston. (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 1999).
- Kibbe, Tina M., "School Desegregation in Port Arthur: The Battle between the Community, the Board, and the Justice Department," *East Texas Historical Journal* 44, no. 2 (2006).
- King, Willis Jefferson. The Future of the Liberal Arts College in the Educational Development of Negroes: Inaugural Address Delivered by President, Samuel Huston College, Austin, Texas... (Austin: Morgan Print. Co., 1931).
- Kuhlman, Martin, "Direct Action at the University of Texas During the Civil Rights Movement, 1960-1965," in *The African American Experience in Texas: An Anthology.* Ed. by Bruce A. Glasrud and James M. Smallwood. (Lubbock: Texas Tech University Press, 2007).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, "Direct Action at the University of Texas During the Civil Rights Movement, 1960-1965," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 98, no. 4 (April, 1995).
- Kuhr, Nancy Jane N. Segregated Public Schools in Texas, 1876-1940. (Austin: [Thesis, University of Texas at Austin] 1974).
- Kuvlesvky, William P. *Children Who Are Short-Changed: Rural Blacks and Chicanos.* (1972). [Conference paper, joint Rural Education Association and American Association of School Administrators meetings, Philadelphia, 1972]
- Ladino, Robin Duff. Desegregating Texas Schools: Eisenhower, Shivers, and the Crisis at Mansfield High. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 1996).
- Lampe, Philip E., "Ethnic Preferences for College Majors," South Texas Studies 18 (2007).
- Lash, John S., Hortense W. Dixon, and Thomas F. Freeman. *Texas Southern University, from Separation to Special Designation*. (Houston: Texas Southern University, 1975).

- Lavergne, Gary M. Before Brown: Heman Marion Sweatt, Thurgood Marshall, and the Long Road to Justice. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2010).
- \_\_\_\_\_, "Why Heman Sweatt Still Matters," *Alcalde* 99, no. 1 (September/October, 2010).
- Laycock, Douglas, "Desegregation, Affirmative Action, and the Ten-Percent Law," in *The Texas Book: Profiles, History, and Reminiscences of the University*. Ed. by Richard A. Holland. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006).
- Linden, Glenn M. Desegregating Schools in Dallas: Four Decades in the Federal Courts. (Dallas: Three Forks Press, 1995).
- Lugger, Eric. Dean Charles T. McCormick and the Case of Sweatt v. Painter. (Austin, 1996). Research paper.
- McCaslin, Richard B., "Steadfast in His Intent: John W. Hargis and the Integration of the University of Texas at Austin," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 95, no. 1 (July, 1991).
- McCorkle, Gerald S., "Busing Comes to Dallas Schools," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 111, no. 3 (January, 2008).
- McDaniel, Vernon. *History of the Teachers State Association of Texas*. (Washington: National Education Association, 1977).
- McDowell, Neil Allen. Status Study of the Academic Capabilities and Achievements of Three Ethnic Groups: Anglo, Negro, and Spanish Surname, in San Antonio, Texas. (Austin: [Dissertation, University of Texas at Austin] 1966).
- Marcello, Ronald E. "Reluctance Versus Reality: The Desegregation of North Texas State College, 1954-1956," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 100, no. 2 (October, 1996).
- Mattingly, Charles L., Jr., "Integrating Texas A & I," *Journal of South Texas* 25, no. 2 (Fall, 2012).
- Merrick, Renee, "The Woman Who Lives in the House by the Side of the Road," *Texas Historian* 42, no. 1 (September, 1981). [Bessie Thomas, educator]
- Minority Recruitment and Retention Conference (7<sup>th</sup>: 1991: Austin, Texas). *Seventh Annual Minority Recruitment and Retention Conference Proceedings.* Sponsored by the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board. (Austin: The Board, 1991).

- Montgomery, Thomas S. *The Senior Colleges for Negroes in Texas: A Study Made at the Direction of the Bi-racial Conference on Education for Negroes in Texas.* (Austin: University of Texas, School of Education, 1944).
- Moore, Leonard, "Seeing Race," *Alcalde* 104, no. 1 (September/October, 2015). [UT course on Black Power movement]
- Morse, Matthew, "Charles Houston: Taking a Stand for Equal Opportunity in the Education of African Americans," *Texas Historian* 57, no. 4 (May, 1997).
- Morton, Lena B. *My First Sixty Years: Passion for Wisdom.* (New York: Philosophical Library, 1965).
- Mowsesian, Richard. Report of the First National Congress of Black Professionals in Higher Education. (Austin: Hogg Foundation for Mental Health, 1973).
- Mullen, Avis A. A Historic Analysis of Lyndon Baines Johnson's Contributions to Minority Groups: Emphasis on Speeches and the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, 1965. (Austin: [Dissertation, University of Texas at Austin] 1976).
- Muse, Benjamin. Ten Years of Prelude: The Story of Integration since the Supreme Court's 1954 Decision. (New York: Viking Press, 1964).
- Natto, Ibrahim Abbas. An Analysis of Leadership Role Perceptions and Ethnic Membership of Elementary School Principals in Texas. (Austin: [Dissertation, University of Texas at Austin] 1973).
- Negro Achievements, a Magazine for Everybody. (Fort Worth: Negro Achievements Publ. Co., 1947-- ).
- Nicolaides, Philip. Dead End for Busing? (Dallas: Issues Forum Press, 1975).
- "Norman Washington Harlee," Legacies: A History Journal for Dallas and North Central Texas 8, no. 1 (Spring, 1996).
- Norrell, Robert J. *Up from History: The Life of Booker T. Washington*. (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of the Harvard University Press, 2009).
- O'Connell, Chris, "Leonard Moore," *Alcalde* 103, no. 5 (May/June, 2015). [VP for Diversity, UT-Austin]
- Olbrich, William L., Jr., "'An Adjunct, Necessary and Proper ...': The Black Academic Library in Texas, 1876-1986," *Texas Library Journal* 62, no. 1 (Spring, 1986).
- Oltersdorf, Cora, and Peter Partheymuller, "Distinguishing Features: The Distinguished Alumni of 1999," *Texas Alcalde* 88, no. 2 (November/December, 1999). [Edwin Dorn, LBJ School]
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, " Reaching Out, Holding On," *Texas Alcalde* 87, no. 1 (September/October, 1998). [Minority students]

- Pace, Felicia, "Out of the Shadows," *Texas Historian* 39, no. 3 (January, 1979). [Sam W. Houston]
- Parker, Inez M. The Rise and Decline of the Program of Education for Black Presbyterians of the United Presbyterian Church, USA, 1865-1970. (San Antonio: Trinity University Press, 1977).
- Partheymuller, Petter, "This Remarkable Woman," *Alcalde* 89, no. 6 (July/August, 2001). [Almetris Duren]
- Passon, W. H. The Historical and Biographical Souvenir and Program of the 25th Anniversary of Metropolitan A. M. E. Church, Austin, Texas, 1882-1907. (Austin, 1907 [reprint]).
- Pegoda, Andrew J., The University of Houston and Texas Southern University: Perpetuating 'Separate but Equal' in the Face of *Brown v. Board of Education," Houston History* 8, no. 1 (Fall, 2010).
- Pennington, Richard, "Racial Integration of College Football in Texas," in *Invisible Texans:* Women and Minorities in Texas History. Ed. by Donald Willett, Stephen Curley. (Boston: McGraw-Hill, 2005).
- Pilson, Mary, "From Texas Dust to Ivy Leagues," *Texas Historian* 63, no. 2 (November, 2002). [Educator Ruth J. Simmons]
- The Pioneer: A Negro School Journal Devoted to the Interest of the Children and Teachers. (Waco, 19-- ).
- Prairie View Agricultural and Mechanical College. *Catalogue*. (Houston, TX, 1888-1966).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. The First Seventy-Five Years, 1876-1951. (Prairie View, TX, 1951).

  \_\_\_\_\_\_. Master's Theses. (Prairie View, TX, 1938-1944).

  \_\_\_\_\_\_. Symposium on Graduate Study, June 22-24, 1938. (Prairie View, TX, 1938).
- Prestage, Jewel L., and Franklin D. Jones, "Contemporary Black Texas Women: Political and Educational Leadership, 1974-2000," in *Black Women in Texas History*. Ed. by Bruce A Glasrud and Merline Pitre. With Angela Boswell, et al. (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 2008).
- Preuss, Gene B. *To Get a Better School System: One Hundred Years of Education Reform in Texas*. (College Station: Texas A & M University Press, 2009). See esp. Ch. 3: "Minorities in Texas Schools, 1920-1949"
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, "Within Those Walls: The African American School and Community in Lubbock and New Braunfels, Texas," Sound Historian: Journal of the Texas Oral History Association 4, no. 2 (Fall, 1998).

- The Psychological and Educational Assessment of Minority Children. Ed. by Thomas Oakland. (New York: Brunner/Mazel, 1977).
- Rabinowitz, Howard N., "Half a Loaf: The Shift from White to Black Teachers in the Negro Schools of the Urban South, 1865-1890," *Journal of Southern History* 40, no. 4 (November, 1974).
- Ramos, Mary G., "Rosenwald Schools: A Boost for Black Education in the Early 20<sup>th</sup> Century," in *Texas Almanac*, 2006-2007. Sesquicentennial ed., 1857-2007. (Dallas: Dallas Morning News, 2005).
- "Rewriting Race in Admissions," *Alcalde* 100, no. 4 (March/April, 2012). [UT roundtable discussion]
- Rhodes, Andy, "Building Legacies: Rosenwald Schools Shaped Texas' Rural African American Communities," *The Medallion* (January/February, 2004).
- Robertson, Mary E. A Challenge to Social Work Education: Inclusion of Content on Ethnic and Racial Minorities in the Curriculum. [A Workshop Paper] of the Consortium of Texas Schools of Social Work. (Austin, 1972). [Workshop: "The Relevancy of Black and Chicano Content ...," Houston, 1972]
- Robinson, Dorothy R. *The Bell Rings at Four: A Black Teacher's Chronicle of Change.* (Austin: Madrona Press, 1978).
- Roth, Jeffery, and J. B. Watson, Jr., "African American Education in Nacogdoches County, 1890-1970," *East Texas Historical Journal* 51, no. 1 (Spring, 2013).
- Roy, Loriene, "The Minority Liaison Officer," *Texas Library Journal* 71, no. 3 (Fall, 1995). [Grad. School of Library & Info. Science, UT-Austin]
- Salvatore, Susan C. Racial Desegregation in Public Education in the United States: Theme Study, August, 2000. (Washington, DC: National Historic Landmarks Survey, U.S. Department of the Interior ..., 2000).
- Sampson, Erika, "George Franklin Sampson: The Effect of One Man," *Texas Historian* 50, no. 4 (March, 1990). [Schools Aldine, TX]
- Sarratt, Reed. *The Ordeal of Desegregation; the First Decade.* (New York: Harper & Rowe, 1966).
- Scarborough, Sheree. *Corwin Johnson: An Oral History Interview*. (Austin: Jamail Center for Legal Research, The University of Texas at Austin, 2003).
- Seale, Avrel, "Texas Q & A: John Doggett, Adjunct Business Professor," *Texas Alcalde* 88, no. 3 (January/February, 2000).

- Seals, Donald, Jr., "The Wiley-Bishop Student Movement: A Case Study in the 1960s Civil Rights Sit-ins," *Southwestern Historical Quarterly* 106, no. 3 (January, 2003).
- Shabazz, Amilcar. Advancing Democracy: African Americans and the Struggle for Access and Equity in Higher Education in Texas. (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 2004).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, "The African-American Educational Legacy in Beaumont, Texas: A Preliminary Analysis," *Texas Gulf Coast Historical and Biographical Record* 27, no. 1 (1991).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, "One for the Crows and One for the Crackers: The Strange Career of Public Higher Education in Houston, Texas," *Houston Review* 18, no. 2 (1996).
- Shackles, Chrystine I. Reminiscences of Huston-Tillotson College. (Austin, 1973).
- Simon, William R., "Breaking the Color Bar at SMU," *Legacies: A History Journal for Dallas and North Central Texas* 24, no. 1 (Spring, 2012). [Perkins School of Theology]
- Singleton, Claudia H. Related Sciences for a Cosmetology Course of Study for Negro High Schools in Texas. (Austin: [Thesis, University of Texas at Austin] 1960).
- Sloan, Irving. *The Negro in Modern American History Textbooks*. 2. ed. (Washington, DC: American Federation of Teachers, 1967).
- Smallwood, James. "Black Education in Reconstruction Texas: The Contributions of the Freedmen's Bureaus and Benevolent Societies," *East Texas Historical Journal* 19, no. 1 (Spring, 1981).
- Smith, Bryan L., "Desegregation in West Texas: The <u>United States v. Ector County ISD</u> Case," West Texas Historical Association Year Book 69 (1993).
- Smith, Nancy J., et al. Results of the Administration of the Computerized Grammar, Spelling, and Punctuation Test to the College of Communication Summer 1992 MICOM Group. (Austin: Measurement and Evaluation Center, University of Texas at Austin, 1993). [Minorities in Communication]
- Sokolow, Jayme A., "Puttin' On Ole Massa: Black Education in Nineteenth-Century America," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 6, no. 3 (Fall, 1979).
- Southern Opportunity; Official Organ of the Rosenwald Freestone County Training Federal Vocational School for Negro Youth. (Wortham, TX, 1930-- ). [Vols. 5-8]
- Southwest Educational Development Laboratory. *Program for Negro Education*. (S. 1.: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, 1967).
- Steele, June M., "Edward Struggs and Mae Simmons: Two African American Educators and the Provisions for Black Schools in Lubbock, Texas, 1930-1970," West Texas Historical Association Year Book 77 (2001).

- Stroder, Evelyn, "School Integration at Crane, Texas: A Subjective View," *Permian Historical Annual* 48 (2008).
- Stowell, Jay S. *Methodist Adventures in Negro Education*. (Cincinnati: The Methodist Book Concern, 1922).
- Study Evaluating the Relationship of The University of Texas at Austin and the African-American Community: Perceptions Versus Reality. (Austin: University of Texas Office of the Vice-President for Development and University Relations, 1993).
- A Study of Desegregation and Integration at the University of Texas. (Austin: Religious Workers' Association, University of Texas, 1963).
- Sturdevant, Paul, "The FIS School: A Tuskegee for Texas?" *East Texas Historical Journal* 47, no. 1 (2009). [Robert Lloyd Smith and Farmers Improvement Society in Fannin Co.]
- Sutton, William S. *The Education of the Southern Negro*. (Austin: University of Texas, 1912).
- TSU Meets the Press: White Newspaper Coverage of a Black University in Houston, Texas, 1947-1987. Comp. by E. Bun Lee. (Houston: D. Armstrong, 1989).
- Taylor, D. B., "Negro Education in Texas," *Texas Outlook* 13, no. 9 (September, 1929). Terrell, Wendell P. A Study of the Employment of the Graduates of Ten Negro High Schools of Texas. (Fort Collins, CO [Thesis, Colorado State College] 1937).
- Texas. Advisory Committee on Segregation in the Public Schools. Legal and Legislative Subcommittee. Report of the Legal and Legislative Subcommittee of the Texas Advisory Committee on Segregation in the Public Schools, September 1, 1956. (Austin, 1956?).
- Texas. Attorney General's Office. Heman Marion Sweatt, Petitioner, v. Theophilus S. Painter... et al., Respondents. (Austin? 1950?).
- Texas. Department of Education. *Negro Education in Texas*, 1934-1935. (Austin: Texas State Department of Education, 1935).
- Texas, Including a General Survey of Negro Education in the United States and a Summary of Public School Facilities. Dept. of the Interior, Bureau of Education. (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1917).
- Texas. Legislative Council. *Higher Education for Negroes in Texas*. Staff Monograph No. 51-1. (Austin: Staff of the Texas Legislative Council, 1951).
- Texas. Legislature. Joint Select Committee on Higher Education. *Higher Education in the New Texas: Report of the Joint Select Committee in Higher Education to the 73<sup>rd</sup> Legislature, State of Texas.* (Austin: The Committee, 1992).

- Texas. Prairie View Agricultural and Mechanical College. *Symposium on Graduate Study, June 22-24, 1938.* (Prairie View, TX: Prairie View A & M College, 1938).
- Texas A&M University. *Educational Opportunity Plan 1992-94 Narrative Report /* Texas A&M University; submitted to the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board. (College Station: The University, 1994).
- Texas Education Agency. *The Annual Civil Rights Compliance Report for Texas.* (Austin: Texas Education Agency, --- ). [1993]
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Negro Education Newsletter (April, 1951).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Reaching Each Child: Programs for Texas Minority Students. (Austin: Texas Education Agency, 1975).
- Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board. Access and Equity Division. *A Report on the Texas Educational Opportunity Plan for Public Higher Education, 1989-1994.* (Austin: The Division, 1995?).
- Texas Plan Advisory Committee. *Access and Equity 2000: The Texas Educational Opportunity Plan for Public Higher Education, September 1994 through August 2000.* Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board, Access and Equity Division. (Austin: The Board, 1994).
- "Texas Negroes Progress in Education," Farm and Ranch 46 (July 30, 1927).
- Texas Southern University. *Audit Report, Texas Southern University, Houston, Texas.* (Austin: Office of the State Auditor, 1952).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. *Financial Report of Texas Southern University.* (Houston: Texas Southern University, 1963-1966).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. Library. Heartman Negro Collection; Catalogue. (Houston, 195\_ -- ) Vol. 1
- Texas Teachers' State Convention. *Proceedings of the Texas Teachers' State Convention* . . . *1866-*. (Louisville, KY: John P. Morton & Co., 1866- ).
- Thomas, Lorenzo, "When Every Face Is Seen," *Texas Journal of Ideas, History, and Culture* 19, no. 1 (Fall/Winter, 1996).
- Thomas, Stephen B., and Daniel J. DeGuire, "Legal Update—Black English: Not a Black and White Issue," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 8, no. 3 (Fall, 1981).
- Thurston, Marie Pannell. *St. Philip's College: A Point of Pride on San Antonio's East Side.* (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2013).
- Tomkins-Walsh, Teresa, "Thelma Scott Bryant: Memories of a Century in Houston's Third Ward," *The Houston Review of History and Culture* 1, no. 1 (Fall, 2003).

- Totten, Herman, "Traditionally Black Texas Colleges' Libraries and ACRL Standards," *Texas Library Journal* 45, no. 4 (Winter, 1969).
- Tucker, Albert B., "The *Bakke* Decision: A Postmortem," *Texas Tech Journal of Education* 7, no. 3 (1980).
- Turley, Mary Immaculata. *Mother Margaret Mary Healy-Murphy*. (San Antonio: Naylor, 1969).
- Turner, Bridges A. *Occupational Choices of High School Seniors in the Space Age.* (Houston: Texas Southern University, 1964).
- U. S. Board of Education. *Survey of Negro Colleges and Universities Section of Bulletin,* 1928, No. Y, Chapter 19, Texas. (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1928).
- U. S. Bureau of Refugees, Freedmen and Abandoned Lands. *Semi-annual Report on Schools for Freedmen*. (Washington: Govt. Printing Off., 1866-1870).
- U. S. Commission on Civil Rights. *Racial Isolation in the Public Schools; a Report.* 2 vols. (Washington: U. S. Govt. Print. Off., 1967).
- \_\_\_\_\_. The Unfinished Education: Outcomes for Minorities in the Five Southwestern States. (Washington, DC: For sale by the Supt. of Docs., U. S. Govt. Printing Office, 1971).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, Texas State Advisory Committee. Working with Your School: A Handbook of the Texas Advisory Committee to the United States Commission on Civil Rights. (Washington: The Commission, 1977).
- University of Texas at Austin. Ethnic Student Services. *The Blacks*. (Austin, 1974/75). [Black student directory]
- \_\_\_\_\_. Office of the President. *Affirmative Action at the University of Texas at Austin.* v. 1-3 (Austin, 1973-1975).
- U. T. Black Alumni Reunion, February 18-20, 1983. (Austin: African and Afro-American Studies and Research Center, 1983).
- Waite, Charles, "Price Daniel, Texas Democrats, and School Desegregation, 1956-1957," *East Texas Historical Journal* 48, no. 2 (2010).
- Walker, Myrtle Garner. The Portrayal of Blacks, Mexican Americans, and Indians in Selected Texas-adopted American Literature Textbooks. (Commerce: [Thesis, East Texas State University] 1982). [microfilm]
- Wallace, Ashley N., "Fred Douglass High School: Home of the Mighty Dragons," *Texas Historian* 59, no. 4 (May, 1999). [Jacksonville, TX]

- Weinberg, Meyer. Desegregation Research: An Appraisal. 2. Ed. (Bloomington, IN: Phi Delta Kappa, 1970).
- Whittier, Julius, "The Last Bastion," in *The Texas Book: Profiles, History, and Reminiscences of the University*. Ed. by Richard A. Holland. (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006).
- Wilder, Forrest, "Too Black for School?" *Texas Observer* 102, no. 8 (April 30, 2010). [Race and school discipline]
- Wiley College. *Program for Educational Conference and Inauguration of Egbert C. McLeod as the Eighth President of Wiley College, Marshall, Texas.* (Marshall, TX, 1943).
- Williams, Amarienne, "The 'Stigma' of the Unlearned: Orange Independent School District's Journey toward Full Desegregation," *Texas Gulf Historical and Biographical Record* 47 (November, 2011).
- Williams, David A. *Bricks Without Straw: A History of Higher Education for Black Texans,* 1872-1977. (Austin: D. A. Williams, 1980).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. History of Higher Education for Black Texans, 1872-1977. (Waco: [Dissertation, Baylor University] 1977).
- Wilson, Terry A. A Study Evaluating the Relationship of the University of Texas at Austin and the African American Community: Perceptions versus Reality: Submitted to the Office of the Vice President for Development and University Relations. (Austin, TX, 1993).
- Witt, Sharon K. School Integration and Racial Prejudice. (Austin: [Report, University of Texas at Austin] 1970). [Austin, TX]
- Woolfolk, George R. *Prairie View; A Study in Public Conscience, 1878-1946.* (New York: Pageant, 1962).
- \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, "W. R. Banks: Public College Educator," in *Black Leaders: Texans for Their Times*. Ed. by Alwyn Barr and Robert A. Calvert. (Austin: Texas State Historical Association, 1981).
- Woolridge, Rockette, "A. G. Hilliard: Educator of His People," *Texas Historian* 36, no. 1 (September, 1975). [Bay City, TX]
- Wyatt, Mike, "Soldiers of Macedonia: Early Black Education in East Texas," *Texas Historian* 40, no. 5 (May, 1980).